Response to the Periodic Programme Review Report

Department of Aeronautical and Automotive Engineering

1.0 Background

The Periodic Programme Review (PPR) for the Department of Aeronautical and Automotive Engineering was conducted on 12th May 2006. The formal report was received by the Department on 6th July 2006 and was circulated to the Department’s Teaching and Learning Committee. A Departmental Teaching Day, which all teaching staff were required to attend, was held on 25th September 2006 to discuss the report in depth. All staff received a copy of the report and the additional list of points raised by students before the Teaching Day. This document constitutes the Department’s formal response and will be discussed at the next Departmental Staff Meeting. All the teaching staff will be given a copy of this response along with the comments from Learning and Teaching Committee and Faculty Board. 

2.0 General Observations

The Department welcomes the positive overview and conclusions, in particular those on the excellence of its programmes and students. It was also pleased to note the recognition of its various Industrial Advisory Committees and the contribution that industry makes to its programmes. 

Each of the recommendations or further observations raised in the report is repeated below along with the Department’s response.

3.0 Response to Forward Looking Recommendations

3.1 Undergraduate Programmes

3.1.1 “ Differentiate between MEng and BEng programmes in Intended Learning Outcomes and Aims and Objectives; each programme should include reference to the placement year”

Programme specifications for 2006/07 have been revised in line with this recommendation. The Aims and Objectives and ILOS for the different programmes, submitted to the Institution of Mechanical Engineers and Royal Aeronautical Society as an accreditation condition are now included in the specifications.  All teaching staff will be given a copy of the revised documents and students receive a copy in the Departmental Student Handbook. 

3.1.2 “Further review the content of its Business and Management provision to ensure it continued to meet accreditation requirements”

The Department is committed to an on-going review of the provision of teaching in these areas. Prof Thring has taken responsibility for ensuring the delivery of relevant material to Parts C and D. This has already resulted in the contents of the Part C modules TTC100 Management and TTC200 Business Strategy being revised for the 2006/07 academic session. Additionally the teaching of management topics to Part A has been strengthen by revision to the contents of TTA206 to include specific business and management topics. 

3.1.3 “Review the student workload in Parts C and D to ensure an equitable spread across semesters”

At the Teaching Day staff were reminded of the amount of student effort commensurate with 10 credits. It was stressed that staff must set coursework that can be completed in the expected hours by students with a range of abilities. Year Tutors are asked each session to review the student workloads for their respective parts. The Programme Directors also oversee the review. 

3.1.4 “Examine and monitor MEng and BEng progression and promotion data to ensure these are equitable and in line with other departments and institutions”

The Department has reviewed the progression rates and individual module results for the academic sessions 2000/01 to 2005/06. A summary of this review was presented to staff at the Teaching Day in September. The Internal Examiners of modules whose results are of concern have been asked to review their assessment procedures. The Teaching Coordinator will monitor the performance of students in these modules. Also the Department has compared its progression data to other departments in the Faculty and a leading competitor institution. A copy of this data has been given to the AD(T). Based on the data from CIS, it was found the Department had comparable progression rates at the June Programme Boards.

3.1.5 “ Continue to monitor the provision of feedback on coursework to ensure it is timely, adequate and formative”

At the Teaching Day staff were reminded of, and given examples of, acceptable formative student feedback. As all marked coursework will now be returned via the Departmental General Office, the Teaching Committee will sample returned coursework to check that it complies with University procedures. Any marked coursework found without acceptable levels of feedback will be returned to the staff member for the feedback to be added. Also, a record will be kept of when staff return marked coursework to the office for distribution to the students.  The Head of Department will be informed of those staff who are persistently late in returning coursework.

3.1.6. “Review the requirement for students to attend out of term-time for Design and Make/Engineering Applications coursework, and to consider whether this should be converted to a credit bearing module”

The Department is refining a proposal to make these activities credit bearing for the 07/08 session and running them during term time. There are logistical issues, which still need to be resolved, including assurance from the Exams Office that no Part A exams would be held during Week 15 in both Semesters.

3.1.7. “In view of the importance of Mathematics to engineering, to review the voluntary nature of undergraduates taking advantage of support provided by the Mathematics Learning Support Centre”

The overall performance of AAE students in the mathematics modules is strong. Typically 95% of Part A students gain credit in the two first year mathematics modules at the first attempt. In Part B, typically 92% of students gain credit at the first attempt in MAB104. At present, the voluntary nature of the support appears to work very well. The Department interviews those students who are in a fail situation after the Semester One results. As part of that interview, the student’s use of the Mathematics Learning Support Centre is discussed.

3.1.8. “Continue to promote staff use of the University’s LEARN VLE”
The Department has a policy of all modules having a presence on LEARN. Both Undergraduate Programme Directors offer one-to-one training sessions for staff, who wish to make better use of LEARN. Comments from the Staff Student Committee about the lack of material on LEARN for certain modules are fed back to the staff member concerned. They are expected to either put material on LEARN or give a justification for the reason not to.

3.1.9. “Continue to monitor the teaching of Design modules, and where possible to reduce the dependency on some staff and external contributors”

The Teaching Committee continues to monitor the Design modules and when possible involve more staff in the teaching. In the 06/07 session, it has been possible to reduce the external contributors on the Part A and B automotive design modules by making use of new staff. The new Professor of Systems Engineering, appointed in August 2006, intends to become involved in the aeronautical design teaching.

3.2 Postgraduate Programmes

3.2.1“ To keep under review the delivery of the MSc Automotive Systems Engineering programme, which some students find overly-intensive”
The MSc Management Committee continues to review the programme structure and delivery mechanisms. In 05/06, coursework deadlines where extended for some modules allowing students more time during the taught part of the module. For 06/07, the overall coursework loading for the MSc has been reduced.

3.2.2 “ To consider its strategy for the new MSc in Advanced Methods in Aeronautical Engineering programme, move towards a greater provision of tailor-made modules, and not let recruitment levels constrain this”
A new dedicated module TTP200 Introduction to Aeronautical Engineering is being delivered for the first time in 06/07.  The department is pursuing a partnership with NUAA, China, for a dual MSc programme to increase numbers without decreasing the quality of students. As the programme grows, the department intends to introduce more tailor-made modules. 

4.0 Response to Further Observations and Recommendations.

4.1 General

The Department acknowledges that the self-evaluation documents should have been more reflective.

4.2 Undergraduate Programmes

3.2.1”The Department was strongly encouraged, in light of its very high quality student intake, to give further consideration to the low proportion of first and upper second class degrees awarded, which included a relatively high number of students who had done well in Parts A and B.”
The Department has compared the proportion of students obtaining first and upper second class of degrees with three similar programmes (2 MEng and 1 BEng) in the Faculty and a MEng programme at another competitor University with the same entry requirement as the departmental programmes.  For the academic sessions 2001/02 to 2005/06, both departmental MEng programmes awarded a similar or greater proportion of first and upper second-class degrees to the competitor University. Comparison with other programmes in the Faculty shows again the MEng programmes to be awarding a comparable proportion with the MEng in Automotive Engineering being the only programme of the ones considered to award 100% of students either a first or upper second-class degrees in the five-year period. This occurred in both 2001/02 and 2004/05. The proportion of BEng students awarded a first and upper second class of degree is much smaller as those students with the potential to obtain these classifications are encouraged to transfer to the MEng variant. Comparison of BEng programmes shows that the BEng in Aeronautical Engineering has the lowest proportion of the three programmes considered over the five-year period. In September 2006, the Aeronautical Programme Director, Dr Render, initiated a review of the structure and content of the BEng programme with the intention of improving the performance and motivation of Part B and Part C students. It should also be noted that in the academic sessions 2001/02 to 2005/06 the department graduated 460 students. Only eight of these students had an upper second class performance in Part B but were subsequently awarded a lower second class degree.  All other students either maintained or improved on their Part B performance. A copy of the data has been given to the AD(T). 

4.2.2 “The Panel understood that the IMechE requirement for more engineering-relevant content had led the Department to teach Business and Management modules. However, it was not convinced that the current content included sufficient strategic level material, and was therefore not in the best long-term interests of students”.

The Department is committed to the on-going review of the content of the modules delivering material in the areas of business and management. Prof Thring has taken responsibility for the content of the modules currently to Part C (and in the future to Part D). The content of the current Part C modules has been thoroughly reviewed and the amount of strategic level material increased for the 06/07 academic session. 

4.2.3 “The Panel strongly recommended that the Department carefully consider the points made by students during their meeting with the Panel”
The list of points sent to the Department, after the Review, was circulated to all teaching staff and discussed at the Departmental Teaching Day on 25th September 2006. It was decided by the Departmental Teaching Committee to hold the discussion close to the start of the new academic session to ensure that staff took necessary actions. In addition, on 8th June 2006, the Aeronautical Programme Director, Dr Render, invited the Part D students to an informal meeting to discuss the points raised at the PPR meeting and the programme content in general. Issues raised at that meeting were also discussed at the Teaching Day. The Automotive Programme Director, Dr Passmore, discussed the points with several Part D students in May 2006. Copies of the points raised by the students in the PPR were given to the External Examiner for the Aeronautical programmes at the Examiners Meeting on 22nd June 2006. He had asked to meet informally with a group of students and Dr Render requested that he explored the points raised at PPR. Prof Wood reported that overall students were positive about the programme. The External Examiner for the Automotive Programmes also reported similar views from students.

Response to each sub point as follows

i) “Consider student perceptions about the approachability and helpfulness of some staff, and the influence of research on teaching and learning”
At the Teaching Day staff were reminded of the Departmental policy that all teaching staff are expected to available to students in the period leading up to their exams. Also staff were reminded of the minimum requirements for personal tutor meetings and the importance of maintaining contact with Part B and C tutees. In addition, staff were reminded of the type of queries that they are expected to answer for their personal tutees. In addition, it was made clear that it is unacceptable to ignore e-mails from students and that students must be replied to, even if the response is negative. 

ii) “Address student concerns about the English language ability (verbal and written) of a small minority of staff, and continue to moderate student assessed work, to ensure that:

a) module content, delivery and assessment are appropriate;

b) assessment outcomes are comparable to those other staff, including the proportion of students re-sitting in the SAP after failing at the end of the year;

c) student feedback (formal and informal) is comparable to that of other modules”

When students have raised concerns about module content and delivery, a member of the Departmental Teaching Committee has looked at the module content in depth. Advice has been offered as to both the amount of material and the delivery mechanisms. The assessment outcomes from all modules are compared at the end of both Semesters.  The majority of modules taught by staff whose English is not their first language usually have assessment outcomes which are comparable to other modules. It should be noted that in cases when the module outcomes might be considered unacceptable, the same member of staff delivers other modules with acceptable outcomes. The Department takes student feedback, both formal and informal, very seriously and support is offered to staff with poor feedback.

iii) “Consider UG perceptions about heavy workload and assessment. Consideration might include:

a) comparisons with other programmes in the Faculty of Engineering, and development of year-long modules

b) whether the relatively high proportion of re-sits may be partly a consequence of workload rather than the intrinsic difficulty of some subjects

c) issuing guidelines to students of the number of hours expected for each piece of coursework”

The Department consulted the Part D students over the idea of using year-long modules. Most of the students said they preferred modules taught over a single Semester. In particular they liked the current format of Part C and D, which allows them to change optional module choices in Semester Two. The department will compare the current workload on the programmes with similar programmes in the Faculty.

The proportion of students re-sitting modules is discussed in the previous section under section 3.1.4. 

In response to requests from Staff Student Committees, guidelines are already issued for all major pieces of coursework. Many module leaders also issue detailed guidelines for smaller pieces of coursework, worth typically 20% of the module mark. The Teaching Committee will encourage all staff to provide similar guidance. In the past, advice has been taken from external examiners on the level and appropriateness of coursework. Most complaints have concerned the design modules.

iv-a) “Review student use of facilities such as laboratories and the EAP aircraft to reduce perceptions that access was limited, ensure sufficient hand-on practice, and (as far as possible) that academic staff present laboratories.”

Although the Department moved into its current building in 2001, it took a significant period of time for all experimental facilities to be fully operational. As such, there was a period when the amount of practical work was reduced. As all facilities are now operational, this trend is now being reversed. Due to student numbers it is difficult to give students as much practical experience as the Department would like. However, there have been a number of recent initiatives to improve the student experience. For example the new flight simulator is being used by Part A teaching for the first time in October 2006 and will be introduced to other parts of the programme. Also a new optional module has been introduced in experimental fluids mechanics. The aeronautical students raised the use of EAP in 2004. As a result, a new practical exercise involving EAP was introduced for Part A in Semester One week 15 during 2004/05. 

iv-b) “Keep under review the possibility of providing social space for undergraduates (however, the panel recognises the Department’s spatial constraints and its limited opportunity for such provision”
The Department would like to provide social space for undergraduates and would welcome any support that the Panel or Learning and Teaching Committee can provide to increase its current space allocation. 

iv-c) “Take steps to ensure both staff and students are more engaged with LEARN as an instrument for communication and dissemination of information”
The Undergraduate Programme Directors, Dr Passmore and Dr Render monitor the staff usage of LEARN and actively encourage staff to make more use it. To enhance communications with students, the Departmental web page now has a link to LEARN for the departmental student information site. Copies of all documents issued to students are placed on this site.

iv-d) “Make more effort to ensure that all student groups are represented on the SSC”

The point refers to the composition of the SSC in 2005/06 when the Part C Automotive students declined to elect a year representative. Dr Passmore, the Automotive Programme Director spoke to the student group on many occasions through out the academic year to encourage them to elect or appoint a representative. As these were Part C students, the Department did not want to impose the appointment on any one student. This was the first time that a student group was not represented on SSC. 

iv-e) “Ensure that coursework schedules are distributed in good time, and are not only a list of handing-in dates”
All coursework schedules for 06/07 were distributed by the end of the second week of Semester One and copies placed on the student information site on LEARN. 

4.2 Postgraduate Programmes

4.2.1“The Panel recommended the Department carefully consider the likely costs, and possibly low returns, of converting the existing MSc Risk and Reliability Methods programme to DL, particularly in light of a similar course already in existence at another UK University”
The Department thanks the Panel for its very useful advice on this matter. The staff responsible for this programme have been asked to reconsider this proposed option. 

J.L. Horner 

Chair of Departmental Teaching Committee

October 2006
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